BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

January 24, 2006
The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, January 24, 2006 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:


Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman 





David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman





Richard J. Quintal, Jr.





Anthony R. Schena





Jean S. Loewenberg

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager 





Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager 

Present from Planning Board:
Malcolm MacGregor

Larry Rosenblum






Loring Trip






Paul McAlduff

Present from School Committee:
Superintendent Barry Haskell






Linda McAlduff






Patricia Adelman







Jane Freedman






Frank Turso






Margie Burgess

Present from Building Committee: David Crawley






Pat Moroney






Tom Fugazzi






David Peck

MOMENT OF SILENCE

Chairman Tavares called the meeting to order at 7:10 p.m.  The Board conducted a moment of silence for Doris Pedrini, a school employee in the public school system who recently passed away.

Mr. Tavares spoke about the gift exchange program from Plymouth, England.  He read the proclamation and the inscription on the glass vase that they sent to Plymouth, MA.

JOINT MEETING WITH PLANNING BOARD, SCHOOL COMMITTEE AND BUILDING COMMITTEE

Mr. Sylvia summarized the Facility Master Plan project to date, including the focus on demographics, community build out and programming needs for the school and town.  He explained that tonight was the first opportunity for the Boards to see the preliminary concepts and hear what HMFH and their partner consultants have been doing.  He then invited Superintendent Haskell to speak.

Mr. Haskell explained that although there is no perfect solution, each option here is viable and each has its own flavor.  Due to that, each will have individual appeal.  The School Committee will look at what makes the most educational sense.  They have partnered with Brown University to research small learning communities which are a best practice approach to learning.  Although this Town would not support six – eight small high schools with an optimum 450 students in each, they are looking at options within their schools such as the ‘house’ concept and academies within the school system.  He said they can cluster youngsters by age and interest.  In addition, as professional educators, they can attack challenges in 
JOINT MEETING WITH PLANNING BOARD, SCHOOL COMMITTEE AND BUILDING COMMITTEE (continued)
each of the options listed.   He asked for input from the community and a reaction to these concepts only; the costs and infrastructure drill down would come later in the process.

Mr. Sylvia introduced Ms. Laura Wernick of HMFH, the firm preparing the Plan.  

Ms. Wernick gave an overview of the project and their work in conjunction with Perkins Eastman Architects, BFJ Planning, and Urbanomics.  She explained that they are currently exploring the anticipated population growth and defining the space needs for the facilities.  They are also exploring potential locations for the facilities and making recommendations regarding future expansion of the sites.  In addition, they are looking at transportation and infrastructure needs for each possible site location.  

She explained that the criteria for determining the viability of the sites were educational goals, economic value, land use, transportation and traffic impacts, utilities, topography and soils, natural environment, man-made environment, and construction impacts.

She also explained the six preliminary concepts they had designed for the Boards to review.  

Option 1 has 1000 students at the renovated or new building at the North Campus, 1200 students in the South High School and 1000 students in a new high school at the south campus, and 1000 middle school students at the South Campus.  This option supports the town’s educational goals, has available infrastructure, minimizes transportation costs, and has achievable parking goals.  

Option 2 has 1000 high school students in a new high school or renovated north high school, 1200 students in south high school, 1000 high school students in South Middle school (with an addition), and 1200 middle school students in a new middle school at Indian Brook.   This option also supports the educational goals, has available utilities, achievable parking goals, and appropriate athletic fields.  

Option 3 has 2000 high school students in a new high school on North Campus, 1200 high school students in South High School and 1000 middle school students in South Middle School at the South Campus site.  This has no impact on other municipal facilities but construction impacts are high.

Option 4 centers on the South Campus and has the North Campus vacant for other uses.  This option puts 1200 high school students in South High School, 2000 high school students in a new high school on the site, and 1000 middle school students in South Middle School.  New water and sewer service will be required under this option.  A second entrance road will also be necessary.  There will also have to be structured parking or a reduction in the athletic fields.

Option 5 also has the North Campus available for other uses.  It puts 1200 high school students in South High School, 1000 high school students in a new high school on that site, and 1000 high school students in South Middle School.  This option builds a new middle school at the Indian Brook site.  Again, utilities must be brought to the South Campus site, however, this one site provides a broad range of electives and activities to the students and transportation is minimized.  

Option 6 has 1000 students at a new or renovated North High School, and 1200 high school students in South High, keeps 10000 middle school students in the South Middle School and builds a new high school at the Indian Brook site.

To Mr. Schena’s question if any of the options considered the town’s population moving from 50,000 to 80,000 over the next twenty years, Ms. Wernick explained that all options would accommodate an increase of 500 students.  

Mr. Rosenblum asked if the value of decentralization and moving to smaller school models as well as other types of innovative ideas had been thoroughly examined.  In addition, he wondered if the the Boards should be looking at other non-conventional approaches to education.  
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Ms. Wernick explained that in urban areas this is happening, especially where concentrated personalized learning is needed, such as in New York.  They are using large high schools and breaking them down into three or four very different learning communities.  

Mr. Haskell replied that smaller schools would not be possible in Plymouth for many reasons.  For example, Plymouth has a fleet of 68 buses that travel 3 times per day throughout the town’s 104 square miles - the transportation issues in five - six high schools would be more than challenging.  In addition, to have multiple high schools with similar programs and activities would cause a very large duplication of services.  He does not believe the community would support that as the operational costs would be prohibitive.  

Mr. Tripp felt that the Town should be looking broader.  He wondered if the Town should think about acquiring the golf course that abuts the School.  Owning that 300 acre parcel at Waverly Oaks, adjacent to the highway, would make sense to acquire from an emergency operations view and expansion standpoint.  

Mr. McAlduff asked if the consultants had considered the possibility of building a school like the Hedge School that would last many years.  In addition, he felt that purchasing Waverly Oaks would be extremely expensive and expansion would not be possible.  He recommended negotiating with Wildlands Trust to take those 200 acres out of conservation.    

Mr. Peck said that a fundamental principle is picking a choice that the Town would support.  He would like to see all the plans on the website with a response mechanism in order to have as much public feedback as possible.  He also believed that any building must be expandable and that capital costs and operating costs can not be ignored as part of the decision making.

Dr. Meltzer asked how much it would cost to gut North High School; he believes the Town should pursue the owner of the land next to it.  He also would like to see an access road from exit 3 into the campus site to alleviate the traffic on Long Pond Road. 

Selectman Quintal said he would like to see all the kids on one campus site.  He recognizes that there is division between the two high schools currently.  He recommended that the North sight be a middle school.  He also recommended that the new school have space that could be leased out in order to generate revenue.  He remarked that wind power should be considered for any new facility.

Mr. Sylvia announced that the public meetings will be held on Saturday, February 4th at 10:00 a.m. in the PCIS Little Theatre, Monday, February 13th at 7:00 pm. at South Middle School, and Thursday, February 16th at PCIS at 7:00 p.m.  This information will be available on the web, PACTV, OCM and other media outlets.  

Chairman Tavares asked that all questions be kept in a detailed list.

Ms. Wernick explained that questions and comments can be put right on the individual plans.  

Mr. Malaguti liked Option 4 and knows that it will generate many students in one area, but that would be positive for learning.  He also liked the possibility of a senior center, town hall, school administration complex for town services.  He explained that the 10-15 acres of land near that area was offered to the Town years ago and the Town did not buy it.  Now it is a nursing home.  He cautioned the boards about talking about acquiring land.  

Mr. Rosenblum stated that the Town is looking at only one piece of the problem and that the Boards need to evaluate all options.  He believes the Town would be at fault to not look at all opportunities including opening the state forest.  The Town needs to look outside the limits of property lines.

Mr. Tavares said the groups must come back together on February 28th, and give pointed questions to the consultants as well as direction.  Ideas will be generated from the public hearing, however, following that, the Boards need to accelerate the process as there was a time commitment made.
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Mr. Schena stated that he initially dismissed all the options at some level.  These Boards do not have a clear vision of what the Town should look like.  There needs to be some fundamental decisions made, such as, should PNHS be an educational facility.  He was elected to create the vision and spend the time on what is in the Town’s best interest.  He is interested in Option 5, which is 3200 students at South Campus and a new middle school at Indian Brook.  The truth is that Plymouth needs new schools and the Selectmen must set a vision for what is important.  He does not want these option put on the website at this point as they need to be refined and the Boards need to further drive the process.

Mr. Tavares explained that the purpose of the website was to allow everyone to see what has been done thus far.

Mr. McAlduff asked about parking garages.

Ms. Wernick explained that if there is a one site approach, there will be a need for up to 2000 vehicles so a garage would be necessary.  

Mr. Peck pointed out that the first public session is on the same date as the democratic caucus.

Mr. Tavares stated that it was now time to put individual questions on the plans presented by HMFH and there would be a 10 minute recess.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Upon returning, Mr. Sylvia updated the Board on an incident at the beach that morning.  He explained that 9:30 a.m., the Harbormaster was contacted by Plymouth Police dispatch stating they received a call regarding a stranded seal on the Plymouth Long Beach access road. Tim Routhier (Harbormaster) and Chad Hunter (Assistant Harbormaster) responded to the Plymouth Long Beach access road to further investigate. Upon arrival, the citizen that placed the call was blocking the road to protect the seal. The seal was approximately 3 feet in length, looked healthy, and was very alert. Routhier placed a call to the New England Aquarium to see if they would send rescue personnel to our location. The NEA had no personnel able to respond, so Plymouth Animal Control was contacted. NEA suggested we transport the seal to a remote location on the beach. Plymouth Animal Control was on scene at 11:10, and loaded the seal into a large dog crate for transport out to the point of Plymouth beach. Natural Resource Officer David Gould was contacted to assist in the transport of the seal out to the point of Plymouth Beach. After releasing the seal at the beach point location, the seal entered the water and swam away.

LICENSES AND ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

On a motion by Mr. Schena, seconded by Mr. Malaguti, the Board voted to approve the Common Victualler licenses for Mama Allotta's subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.  5-0-0.

On a motion by Mr. Malaguti, seconded by Mr. Schena, the Board voted to approve the Vehicle for Hire License Renewal for London Taxi Classic Limo. 5-0-0.

On a motion by Mr. Quintal, seconded by Mr. Malaguti, the Board voted to approve the minutes of January 10, 2006. 5-0-0.

On a motion by Mr. Malaguti, seconded by Mr. Schena, the Board voted to appoint Ms. Keri Ibbitson and Mr. Roy Zahreciyan to the No Place for Hate Committee. 5-0-0.

Executive Session – Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to go into executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraphs 3, – collective bargaining.  Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 by roll call Quintal-yes, Malaguti-yes, Schena-yes, Loewenberg-yes and Tavares-yes.

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
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